OLA Legislative Committee

Monday, March 17, 2014
10:00 am– 12:00 pm  STATE LIBRARY ROOM 202
Present: Janet Webster, Nan Heim, Sara Charlton (phone), Buzzy Nielsen (phone), Tina Hovekamp (phone), Abigail Elder, (phone), Diedre Conkling, Michele Burke, Harold Hayes (phone), Penny Hummel, Cathryn Bowie (phone), Kate Lasky, Emily Ford (phone), Cathryn Bowie (phone), Janet Tapper, Jen Mauer, Arlene Weibel

1. Review of Action Items 

a. Abigail will update OLA program description and contact John Russell about being a panel respondent. – All is ready except the program description didn’t get changed.  Abigail will try to do that today for the printed program.
b. Nan will alert us of any bills that address privacy concerns, so that Janet can share them with the Intellectual Freedom committee.  - None emerged of interest.
c. Janet and Abigail will send a Hotline article about the 20th anniversary of Ready to Read.  - Done
d. Buzzy will send a message to all public library directors about sample thank you letters for legislators about Ready to Read. The sample letters are on the OLA website. - Done
e. Buzzy will ask Senator Merkley to restore LSTA funding to pre-sequestration levels when he visits Hood River next week. – He and his board had good talking points that were heard – mainly LSTA funding. 
f. Janet, Diedre and Abigail will start collecting resources for starting a district. - Pending
g. Janet will invite Jen Mauer to a future Legislative Committee Meeting.  - Done
2. Lobbyists’ Report 
The short session has ended.  The State Library’s second year budget release was postponed until May.  The Budget Rebalancing Act was passed in the final days and included numerous budget notes.  One was to form a task force to consider the State Library. Representative Buckley and Senator Devlin will appoint the two legislators to serve.  OLA will have a seat.

16 representatives are not running for re-election including Berger and Jensen, two supportive Republicans.  Penny suggested Alan Olson (Canby) and Buzzy suggested Mark Johnson (Hood River and down the Gorge) as supportive Republicans.  There are not many contested elections as of the filing deadline.

3. State Library discussion

Nan, Abigail and Penny met with Representative Nathanson after the State Library hearing.  She is supportive of the State Library and wants to make sure it moves forward.  She also wants OLA to be at the table.  We reviewed the budget note discussing what is meant by ‘modernizing.”  There was also discussion about what the Legislators want to see.  Arlene commented that they had expected business plan that was not completed by DAS. We also reviewed OLA’s initial response to Senator Steiner-Hayward’s request for what we wanted from the State Library.  Our points are still the relevant ones.  Penny pointed that the sticking point appears to be the service relationship between the State Library and state agencies/legislators as to their needs   The status quo doesn’t work for those two audiences any more.  There is some discussion about setting a legislative information service.  Buzzy commented this effort takes a different expertise than currently exists in the State Library – more public policy and less librarianship.  Is this a possibility for the future?  Janet T suggested figuring out the cost and the staffing needs as a reality check as well as a possible option.

We also commented on how to enliven the physical building.  We assume this has been discussed, but had several ideas including recruiting other tenants that would be good partners such as an Early Learning Center or the Arts Commission.  Meeting space is at a premium as is quiet work space.  How could the State Library accommodate those needs?  Arlene reminded us that most of the building is stack space and there remains a need for reader space for those who use the collection on site.  The lobby is another issue.  Could there be a coffee shop in there that would bring people in while serving a need?

Nan will keep us posted on the formation of the task force.

Oregon State Library

Budget Note:

The Co-Chairs of the Joint Committee on Ways and Means will establish a workgroup to build upon previous State Library reorganization efforts, including the 2012 Joint Committee on Ways and Means report on the consolidation and improvement 

of library and archives services as well as subsequent proposals this biennium. The purpose of the workgroup is to modernize the delivery of state library services by improving access to public information, eliminating duplicative services and costs,

increasing utilization of digital resources, and increasing collaborative partnerships across entities. 

The workgroup shall recommend draft legislation for introduction in the 2015 legislative session for the reorganization of state library services, which should, where possible, incorporate national best practices pertaining to library reorganizations. 

The workgroup will include Legislative members, and other members chosen to represent the interests of state library service users and employees. 

It is the Co-Chairs’ expectation that the workgroup will be staffed by the Legislative Fiscal Office with assistance from the 

State Librarian, State Archivist, State Law Librarian, Department of Administrative Services –Project Management Office, the Department of Administrative Services 

–Chief Financial Office, and Legislative Committee Services. Staff of the Oregon 

Historical Society is also invited to participate as staff to the workgroup.

4. School library Update
Jen Mauer brought us up-to-date on the current status of school libraries.  Thanks to her persistence along wit Ruth Murray, there are some possible means to address the issue.  There will be a meeting on April 7 with State Library and OLA people to discuss a strategy.  One approach is to consider monitoring the CIPS and compliance as an OLA project.  Deidre suggested putting material on the Legislative Committee’s wiki where we could keep a chart of school district. 
Here is Jen’s write-up. (She can say it better than I can recount.)

Several developments that affect school libraries are in the works or are on the horizon.  You may recall that when HB2586 became law in January 2010, it amended Oregon Revised Statutes (ORS) 327.297 and 329.095. As a result, districts must account for “strong school library programs” in the continuous improvement plans (CIP) that they submit to the Oregon Department of Education (ODE). As of December 2013, the State Board of Education approved updates to the related OAR, 581-022-0606, and the school library addition is now reflected in it. Look for sections (1)(l) and (7)(j).
One reason for the delay in updating the OAR is that ODE staff was updating the eCIP, the tool through which school districts submit their continuous improvement plans. Now districts must respond to indicators instead of questions. These are the two school library indicators:
 
·         The district provides all students and staff in each school with equitable access to a comprehensive library program which provides instruction in information literacy and research proficiencies, promotes integration of digital learning resources, advances reading engagement, and creates collaborative learning opportunities with teachers.

·         The district ensures that all students and staff in each school have equitable access to a professionally-developed and well-managed school library collection of current and diverse print and electronic resources that supports teaching and learning, college and career readiness, and reading engagement.

 
To support school district staff as they complete CIPs, ODE personnel created Resources and Research for Oregon’s District Improvement Indicators. The document has one to two pages of supporting information for each indicator in the CIP. This recommendation (not requirement) is on page 98:
 
As districts are coming out of the recession and seeing an increase in funding from multiple sources, district policies and practices on staffing of school libraries should be reviewed. Many districts have moved away from certified staff in libraries and have hired paraprofessionals to staff libraries full or part-time. The evidence is clear that district policy and hiring practice should favor placing a full-time, certified school librarian in each school library.
 
Districts now submit their CIPs every three years instead of every two years. The submission schedule is posted on the ODE website, and the first third of CIPs is due June 30, 2014.
 
Additionally, school districts have until April 15th to submit an OAR compliance assurance form to ODE. See the article on page 5 of the January Education Update. On the list of OARs is 581-022-0606 (District Continuous Improvement Plan) and 581-122-1520 (Media Programs). I was told by an ODE staffer that to be in compliance with OAR 581-122-1520, school districts must have at least one licensed librarian on staff or on contract, like through an Educational Service District. When I asked why some school districts who do not have any licensed librarians on staff or on contract can get away with not complying, I was told because the monitoring process is complaint driven.
5. OLA Advocacy Task Force

Michele and Janet introduced the background of the Task Force.  It grew out of the 2013 OLA retreat where attention was paid to the advocacy component of the mission statement.  In June 2013, the Task Force presented recommendations to the board that included:
· Website of resources

· Professional development

· Leadership training

· Executive board coordination of monitoring of advocacy actions

· Small projects

We discussed advocacy versus public relations versus marketing as well as what role the Legislative Committee can play in more actively encouraging broad advocacy in OLA.  How can we help OLA members articulate the purpose of libraries in the current environment.  Kate encouraged us to consider how to address the crisis in library funding with Janet reminding us of the inconsistencies in funding across the state.  We also talked about the various audiences for messaging.  The Task Force had had discussions along similar lines.
We agreed that the website of advocacy resources that Arlene has compiled should move from the Task Force web page to the Legislative Committee’s.  Janet will work Arlene on this.  We can a better job of communicating and documented the professional development opportunities we provide including our conference sessions.  A calendar of annual events may be useful to identify where and when various OLA units should participate, eg. League of Oregon Cities, Association of Oregon Counties, Oregon School Superintendents.   Using the annual reports could be another vehicle for the Executive Board to monitor advocacy activities, as each unit needs to describe how they are addressing the mission.

Arlene emphasized the importance of communicating on as many channels as possible.  We tend to talk to ourselves.  We concurred that more communication is better.
6. Other items

a. National Library Legislative Day:  We have a six person contingency attending going May 5-6. Attendees are Abigail Elder, Candice Watkins, Sarah Charlton, MaryKay Dahlgreen, Susan Stone, Jane Correy. 

b. Kate had suggested getting Walden to officially acknowledge National Library Week in April.  It would be good public relations for Josephine County and the rest of the state.  She’ll work with Buzzy to contact the Field Office.  There was a suggestion to a get a proclamation into the Congressional Record.  That’s a fairly easy step for a Congressman to take.

7. Review of Action Items
a. Move of Advocacy web resources to Legislative web page – Arlene and Janet

b. Experiment with setting up a table of school district on the wiki for tracking progress on school librarians – Diedre (but can wait until after the meeting on April 7)

c. Acknowledge of National Library Week – Kate and Buzzy
Meeting Dates:

May 19, 2014 – State Law Library
OLA Conference Sessions:

Both are on Friday April 18.

Planning Your Message to Voters: How to Talk to Voters - Not Just Library from 8:30-10:00
What Worked?: Evaluating your Grant Funded Programs 11:00-12:30 
